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	JERSEY FARM WOODLAND PARK MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE
	Met at 7.30pm at Marshalswick Community Centre on Monday 16th June 2025

	PRESENT:


	Parish Councillors - Jenny Roberts (Chair), Carol Chalkley, Adam Twidell, Maurice Wells, Mike White, Anne Thomas
Warden – Mark Carter

Public Members – Frances Leonard, John Forward, Johanna Houlahan, Carol Higgins


	OFFICERS:
	Emma Hostler - Deputy Clerk

Rebecca Pannese – Project, Amenities and Community Engagement (PACE) Officer

	OTHER ATTENDEES:
	A Duke of Edinburgh Award Scheme Volunteer
Graham Leonard, Chair Sandridge Parish Council


	ABSENT:
	District Councillor Michael Jones

Public Member Jamie Burrows



Councillor Roberts opened the meeting by welcoming visitors and notifying those present that former Public Member Anne Thomas has recently been elected as a Councillor to Sandridge Parish Council and is now therefore a Councillor Member of the JFWP Management Committee. There are two Public Member places on the Committee to be filled. 
712.
TO ELECT A CHAIR

It was proposed by Cllr Chalkley and seconded by Councillor Wells that Councillor Twidell be elected as Chair of the Committee. Councillor Twidell agreed to be elected as Chair of the Committee.  It was, unanimously;

RESOLVED

That Councillor Twidell be elected as Chair of the Jersey Farm Woodland Park Management Committee.

713.
TO ELECT A VICE CHAIR

It was proposed by Councillor Chalkley and seconded by Public Member Leonard that Councillor Wells be elected as Vice Chair of the Committee.  Councillor Wells agreed to be elected as Vice Chair of the Committee.  It was, unanimously; 
RESOLVED

That Councillor Wells be elected as Vice Chair of the Jersey Farm Woodland Park Management Committee. 
714.
REAFFIRMATION OF PUBLIC MEMBERS

All the Public Members present reaffirmed their commitment to continue as Members of the Committee.
715.
TO RECEIVE AND ACCEPT APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies were received from District Councillor Raj Visram.
716.
DISCLOSURES OF INTEREST AND DISPENSATIONS
Mark Carter declared an interest as a self-employed contractor for Sandridge Parish Council. 
717.
TO APPROVE THE MINUTES OF MONDAY 7TH APRIL 2025

The minutes of the meeting held on Monday 7th April 2025, having been previously circulated, were taken as a correct record and it was, unanimously;
RESOLVED
That the minutes of the meeting held on Monday 7th April 2025 be approved and signed by the Chair as a correct record.  

718.
TERMS OF REFERENCE

It is a statutory requirement to review the Committee Terms of Reference annually. A question was asked regarding tree inspections and answer given. It was, unanimously;


RESOLVED

To approve the Terms of Reference for the Jersey Farm Woodland Park Management Committee for 2025-26.

719.
OBSERVATIONS OF THE WOODLAND PARK FROM A DUKE OF EDINBURGH VOLUNTEER

The Committee was joined by Liam Corfield who has been undertaking regular visits to the Woodland Park as part of a Parish Council scheme to support young people participating in the Duke of Edinburgh volunteering programme. Liam explained his role which was to carry out weekly inspections of play equipment (adjacent Wheat Close playground) and other furniture on the park, observe how the park is used by visitors, and monitor the wildlife. As a wildlife enthusiast, Liam provided a very interesting account of all the birds he has seen since beginning the scheme in November ‘24, spotting up to 40 different species and observing the seasonal changes. Ideas proposed included creating a platform for sharing weekly bird sightings, erecting more bird boxes on the park, and providing a store of nesting materials and food for the birds over the winter months. The Committee thanked him for his work on behalf of the parish and for providing such an informed report. 
720.
MATTERS OF REPORT

· Mark Carter held a woodland walk event on the Woodland Park on the evening of Friday 13th June where he talked about aspects of woodland management. The event was well attended and Mark will provide dates to hold future events.
· The Project and Amenities Community Engagement (PACE) Officer has topped up the Woodland Park pond with use of the parish water bowser on at least two occasions over the recent dry weather spell. The PACE Officer reported that the pond liner may have a leak and the Committee agreed to set up a working party to renovate the pond with new liner, remove the excess vegetation and line the fence, which has been breached by dogs, with chicken wire. It was proposed by Councillor Twidell and seconded by Johanna Houlahan that the Committee may spend approximately £300 but up to a maximum of £500 to undertake these works. 
· The Herts & Middlesex Wildlife Trust undertook an ecological survey commissioned by the Committee for the area intended for the new pond installation and adjacent bee banks. Councillor Thomas joined the auditor and shared key findings with the Committee in advance of receiving the final report. This included recommendations for the build and planting. The Committee agreed that the findings will provide a useful benchmark against which to note future changes in biodiversity once the proposed works have been completed and become established. 
· One of the recently installed leaflet boxes has again been vandalised. Councillor Wells will repair and reposition it where it is potentially less susceptible to damage. 
· The excess saplings left over from the recent hedgerow installation have now been planted at various sites across the parish, including the garden at the rear of the parish office. It was agreed that an invitation should be extended to local residents to help themselves to woodchip left over from the hedgerow planting project which is still piled on the meadow grass opposite Woodland House. 
· Councillors Wells and Twidell have undertaken some vegetation clearance around benches and mowing of the pathways. 
· A tent has been pitched just outside the treeline on the Woodland Park. Evidence of drug taking was found and hazardous items immediately removed. Signage was left by the parish office requesting that the tent be removed. It has now been removed as fly-tipping by John O’Conner. 
721.
UPDATE FROM THE PARISH WARDEN MARK CARTER
Mark Carter provided an update on general works undertaken on the park. Some discussion followed regarding encroachment of blackthorn, and it was agreed that every effort should be made to adhere to the rotation programme of blackthorn cut back within the annual management plan. Mark explained this should be sufficient to contain the growth of the blackthorn but if considered necessary he would be able to remove any excess with a brush cutter. 
722.
UPDATE ON THE POND INSTALLATION
Anne Thomas distributed a short report on key areas of progress made since the last committee meeting towards installation of a pond on the Woodland Park. This included reporting on meetings with a representative from Herts County Council (HCC) Countryside Management Services (CMS) who has provided advice and expressed a willingness to provide ongoing support, and a meeting with a local contractor regarding building specifications and costs. Additionally, it is recognised that a pre-planning application should be made to St Albans District Council (SADC) and further advice is being sought on this. Anne explained that drainage remains a point of consideration and an option for installing a French drain system has been proposed, either to assist with increasing water flow into the pond, or to channel excess water flow, but a final decision should be deferred until the pond has been in situ for at least a year. A question was asked regarding funding status and the Deputy Clerk explained that current funding in the annual budget was inadequate as the project has grown in scope considerably, but that sources of grant funding had been identified and would be approached. Councillor Leonard, Chair of the Parish Council, suggested that the Committee approach the Finance Committee at the first opportunity to request additional funds. It is hoped to provide a fully costed proposal to the Committee at the next meeting in September. 
723.
MEMORIAL BENCHES
The Committee has taken the decision at a previous meeting not to install any more commemorative benches because there is no further capacity on the park. However, following a recent request from a local resident this decision has been further discussed in a series of email exchanges between members. The following table provides a synopsis of these discussions in terms of suggestions made and reservations against each. 
	Suggestion
	Reservations

	Multiple plaques on existing benches
	Inappropriate to implement retrospectively

	Limited time frame for memorial plaques
	Inappropriate to implement retrospectively

	Memorial plaques installed at the base of existing trees
	Susceptible to vandalism

Visually/physically intrusive in a natural environment

	Planting memorial trees
	Finding appropriate locations

Cost of failing/dying trees

	Adopting an existing tree with accompanying memorial book/webpage
	Unlikely to be appealing as lacks ‘tangibles’

	Artificial memorials: tree/wall/posts
	Creates clutter and evokes atmosphere of a garden of remembrance

	Sponsorship of fixtures/fittings
	‘Sponsorship’ not the same sentiment as a memorial


Councillor Wells informed the Committee that he had identified some 8 benches that did not appear to have a dedication. Frances Leonard agreed to enquire with SADC the terms of their bench dedications and whether this could inform the Parish’s arrangements. It was agreed that an audit should be made of each of the benches that do not appear to have a dedication for further discussion at the next meeting. The PACE Officer agreed to undertake this task. 
724.
EXPENDITURE 2025/26

It was reported that to date £1,200 has been spent on tree thinning and hedge cutting from an annual budget of £15,00.
725.
MATTERS ARISING AND SUGGESTIONS FOR THE NEXT MEETING
Councillor Wells raised concerns about the ability within existing arrangements for staying on top of vegetation growth on the park during the summer months. It was agreed that Mark Carter and Councillor Wells would meet with Officers to produce a scope of work outside existing provisions to see how this could be best covered. It was agreed to discuss further at the next meeting.
Johanna Houlahan informed the Committee that a new parkrun event beginning with the letter ‘J’ would shortly be opening in Bedfordshire. It is hoped that this will reduce the numbers attending the event on the Woodland Park. 

DATE OF THE NEXT MEETING

The next meeting of the JFWP Management Committee will take place at Marshalswick Community Centre at 7.30pm on Monday 8th September 2025. 
There being no further business the meeting closed at 8.49pm.





Chair      ……………………………….






Date        …….………………………..
